

# THE POLITICAL ECONOMY OF GREAT DENIAL IN LEBANON

### FATIH KIRSANLI M. NURU<u>LLAH GÜLEÇ</u>

30 MAY 2022



Abstract: Rampant sectarianism, external intervention, corrupt politics, and the legacy of a devastating civil war have all contributed to generating severe political, social, and economic vulnerabilities in Lebanon. Its historical background and demographic structure, combined with extreme corruption and elite capture of the state, led the country to economic and political turmoil in 2019. Before 2019, Lebanon's financial system was based on an unsustainable scheme that required a constant inflow of foreign money. Lebanese politicians decided to protect this regime which they benefited from through their links to the banking system. The crash of the financial system ruined the welfare of ordinary citizens while the politicians have yet to suffer the consequences. Despite the election of a new Parliament in May 15, the prospects of change in the conditions of the Lebanese people seem grim amid these political and economic disruptions.

#### Introduction

Lebanon is currently facing one of the most severe economic crises in the world as almost eighty percent of the population is living at the poverty rate and the government continues to struggle to provide basic services to its citizens.<sup>1</sup> Although most people are disillusioned with the current system, this has not translated into political change due to Lebanon's political and economic idiosyncrasies and a flawed parliamentary electoral law. The country has reached the limits of an economic model heavily dependent on foreign financial flows where sectarian elites had their share of unproductive rent-seeking mechanisms. The financial system in place since 1993 has now failed spectacularly, leading to a 90% depreciation of the Lebanese pound on the black market and considerable losses in people's savings.<sup>2</sup>

The crisis in Lebanon is described aptly by the World Bank as "Great Denial."<sup>3</sup> The country has long been financially bankrupt, but it was kept afloat for almost three decades until it suddenly crashed in 2019. The financial system was based on a "Ponzi scheme" which increased the burden on the Lebanese people and helped the elite earn vast sums of money. Although the system has failed with huge consequences for the public, political actors continue to deflect responsibility and block much needed accountability and rescue plans to address the crises in the country.<sup>4</sup> The sectarian nature of politics, elite capture of state, and Hezbollah's unique position as a non-state actor also embedded in the state block a meaningful political process that can offer a vision out of the conundrum. Given these domestic circumstances, international actors could play a bigger role in Lebanon's future trajectory. More specifically, the implicit bargain between Lebanese politicians and other external forces, including Gulf countries, France, and the International Monetary Fund (IMF), will shape the reconfiguration of the economy. The new parliamentary elected on May 15 is not expected to change the domestic political stalemate, but can impact the future bargain between international actors.

Although the system has failed with huge consequences for the public, political actors continue to deflect responsibility and block much needed accountability and rescue plans to address the crises in the country

This piece focuses on the economic collapse and the Ponzi scheme led by the Lebanese central bank, the Banque du Liban (BDL), and commercial banks – and attributes political deadlock as the leading cause of the current failure. First, it provides historical background on the political economy of the crisis and investigates the economic regime, including the financial engineering operated by the central bank and commercial banks. Next, the paper discusses the recent political deadlock caused by sectarianism and foreign intervention and touches upon the political dominance of Hezbollah. It finally provides an assessment of the recent elections and their implications for the future of the Lebanese political economy.

#### **Macroeconomic Overlook**

While Lebanon saw some success as the "Switzerland of the Middle East" during the 1950s and 60s, which was temporarily reinvigorated during the 1970s due to Gulf resources, Lebanon's sectarian political system ultimately led to elite capture, nepotism, corruption, and political dilemmas between sects.<sup>5,6</sup> High levels of corruption in political and bureaucratic spheres has decreased institutional quality, which has directly and indirectly affected the country's economy. Furthermore, the political deadlock in various parts of the government has fed the failure of internal consensus, which further exacerbated macroeconomic performance.<sup>7</sup>

The Beirut port explosion in 2020 created an extra burden for the entire economy. According to World Bank estimates, the explosion cost over \$8b to the Lebanese economy, which was already in dire need. The World Bank also reports that the economic crisis in Lebanon has been the most severe since the mid-19<sup>th</sup> century, and the pandemic exacerbated the conditions.<sup>8</sup> For example, the pre-pandemic unemployment rate was estimated to be 20% in the IMF report, and this is expected to rise over 40% since 2019.<sup>9</sup>

The same upward trend is also seen in the inflation rate. Bloomberg data finds that Lebanon has the highest year-to-year inflation rate globally, overtaking the inflation rates of Zimbabwe and Venezuela. The inflation rate increased 138% year-to-year in August 2021 compared with the previous year.<sup>10</sup> Higher inflation combined with higher interest rates to attract foreign funds also increased the debt ratio of the Lebanese government, which is over 150%.<sup>11</sup>

# According to World Bank estimates, the explosion cost over \$8b to the Lebanese economy

High unemployment, inflation, and interest rates have also increased income inequality. The top 1% receives 25% of national income, whereas the bottom 50% receives just 10%.<sup>12</sup> High inequality creates an environment for illegal activities and increases corruption. According to Transparency International, the leading institute on corruption scores, Lebanon received 21 out of 100, ranking 154<sup>th</sup> among 180 countries.<sup>13</sup> In fact, Lebanon's corruption score has been decreasing (that is more corrupt) since 2012 from 30 out of 100.

The following sections follow the institutionalist approach to analyze the ultimate causes of political and economic issues in Lebanon. Acemoglu et al. (2005) provide a simplified framework for understanding the relationship between the distribution of resources and political institutions, where institutions are defined as "the humanly devised constraints that structure political, economic, and social interaction." (North 1991).<sup>14,15</sup> They depict a complex relationship between political and economic institutions. Whereas "political institutions determine the distribution of de jure political power, the distribution of resources influences the distribution of de facto political power in society. The political institutions and distribution of resources then, in turn, affect how economic institutions are important for determining economic outcomes, including the economy's aggregate growth rate and the distribution of resources in society.

In this regard, institutional framework might help explain Lebanon's current economic and political conditions. Lebanon has been dealing with institutional crisis in the political sphere with sectarian politics and its repercussions on the one hand and the economic sphere where central and commercial banks have led the country into the edge of bankruptcy on the other. Therefore, analyzing Lebanon's current crisis from institutional perspective of how Lebanese politics has transformed after post-Taif agreement and how the Ponzi scheme has created colossal economic and financial burden may provide clearer picture.

#### Post-Taif Agreement and The Ponzi Scheme

According to Diwan and Haidar (2019), there are three phases in the Lebanese political economy following its independence.<sup>16</sup> The first phase was the early "merchant republic" dominated by Christian elites. The second phase was the fragmented governance during the

# Lebanon's corruption score has been decreasing (that is more corrupt) since 2012 from 30 out of 100

civil war. The last phase was the post-Taif agreement, characterized by large multigroup coalitions with precarious macroeconomic conditions.

The economy's unique demographic and political structure produced a system where different sects bargain with each other (horizontally) and within the group (vertically). Nevertheless, the oligarchs of each group (or the so-called *Zuema*) prioritize their own interests over the interests of their group. In other words, bargaining within the group was less politically and economically important than the deals made between the oligarchs themselves. One of the reasons for this is the dominance of the war-time military groups, which decreased competition within groups, and enabled their leaders to enjoy support without strings attached.<sup>17</sup>

During the civil war, a new set of actors entered the economic scene: leaders of militias and new contractors who had close ties to Gulf countries. The banking system continued to be an important avenue for creating and distributing rents between these groups. Reconstruction and the real estate sector also became important avenues for rentcreation with the reconstruction projects of Rafik Hariri. Additionally, the government continued to distribute rents through the service ministries.

After the civil war, Rafik Hariri hired Riad Salameh, who previously managed Hariri's portfolio in Merril Lynch, as the governor of the central bank in 1993. In 1997, under Riad Salameh's leadership, the central bank pegged the Lebanese lira to the US dollar. At the time, the idea was praised by many as stabilizing the economy. The system was implemented by offering above-market interest rates to attract foreign currency and required a constant inflow of fresh dollars to the economy. This system was kept running until 2011 with the help of remittances from the Lebanese diaspora.<sup>18</sup>

When economic problems increased with dwindling remittances and a lack of confidence in the economy, the system started to falter.<sup>19</sup> In 2016, Salameh introduced a new financial engineering scheme which put off the actual problem and deepened the troubles ahead. The system was based on nontransparent swap agreements between the central bank and commercial banks, which increased the interest rate on the fresh dollars brought to the system by commercial banks.<sup>20</sup>

# The banking system continued to be an important avenue for creating and distributing rents between these groups

From 2019 onwards, the so-called Ponzi scheme of financial engineering collapsed, as the Lebanese government could no longer pay the interest debt to commercial banks. Moreover, due to hyperinflation, alternative exchange rates began to be utilized in the black market. While the pegged rate continued to be 1500, the black-market rates exceeded 30.000 Lebanese lira per US dollar. The government could not even afford to provide basic necessities due to hyperinflation and being in massive debt, which created a political predicament amid large street protests.

#### **Political Impasse**

As a consequence of the frustration of the Lebanese people, the ongoing economic and political crisis, and rampant corruption, several investigations have started against Riad Salameh. Considered the mastermind of financial bankruptcy, Salameh has been accused of money laundering and illicit funding through companies owned by him and his brother.<sup>21</sup> While the system was failing the Lebanese people, the banking sector amassed vast amounts of profits. The profits of the largest four banks almost doubled between 2008 and 2018.<sup>22</sup> The political elite also secured their proceeds through their links to the banking sector. Jad Chaaban has shown that eighteen out of the 20 major banks have significant shareholders linked to politicians, and these political elites own 43% of the assets of these banks.<sup>23</sup>

Overall, Lebanon's structural economic problems and prevalent corruption led to the current financial crisis. The civil war changed the parameters of the country as the idea of Lebanon as a tourism and banking hub could no longer be sustained, and a reconfiguration to more productive sectors was a necessity to have an economically sovereign state. Political actors did not offer any vision for the country's long-term prospects, but instead sought to increase their share of the pie. Therefore, contests in political impasse in the case of weak multigroup coalitions led the government debt to skyrocket, as seen in the figure below. The unsustainability of this economic regime was evident for an extended period, but none of the political actors objected to the system. During the tumultuous 29 years since 1993, the country's central banking chief remained the same, representing a clear agreement between the ruling elites and their vested interests tied to the banking sector

Contests in political impasse in the case of weak multigroup coalitions led the government debt to skyrocket

#### Lebanon: National debt from 2010 to 2020

(in billion U.S. dollars)



Source: World Economic Outlook Database October 2021, IMF

We however cannot understand Lebanon's political economy independent of the larger geopolitical picture. Lebanon's political economy, especially after the civil war, is closely related to the geopolitical balance between Syria, Iran, Israel, and the US and Gulf countries. Between 1990 and 2000s, the political scene was characterized by an implicit deal between the Syria and US-Saudi Arabia axis as embodied in the personality of Rafik Hariri. However, after the deterioration of relations between Syria and the US in the 2000s, this system has started to decay.

After the assassination of Rafik Hariri, Hezbollah created the March 8 alliance with Michel Aoun's Free Patriotic Movement (FPM) and smaller allies. After the Lebanese-Israeli war in 2006 and the 18-month long political crisis which culminated in Hezbollah's capture of Western Beirut and the Doha agreement, Hezbollah's role grew. The March 14 alliance was ineffective in stemming this trend which was further reinforced through the Doha agreement. From 2008 until 2019, Hezbollah enjoyed veto power in the cabinet through its control of more than a third plus one of all ministerial positions. On top of that, Hezbollah also took advantage of its status as a non-state actor to act beyond the bounds of the law. Therefore, Hezbollah both benefited from all the perks of being in government without paying the costs of society's dissatisfaction. In fact, it cast itself as an outsider against the clash of economic elites who exploit the Lebanese people. With the March 8 alliance at the helm of the system, the Gulf countries, headed by Saudi Arabia and the Emirates, decided to stop financially feeding a system they regarded as hostile to them and their interests. This exodus of Gulf money exposed the cracks in the established financial scheme and led to its eventual bankruptcy.

#### **Future Implications**

The parliamentary elections in May 15 brought about new dynamics that are important to follow for the future. First, the absence of a parliamentary bloc that has absolute majority will create gridlocks and complicate the formation of a new government. Following the elections, the caretaker government passed a financial recovery plan that includes several reform measures that are prerequisites to unlock a \$3 billion funds from a preliminary deal with the International Monetary Fund reached on April 7.<sup>24</sup> However, the parliament still needs to approve several laws which might not easily materialize as no political consensus to implement the necessary reforms can currently be seen.<sup>25</sup>

Second is the re-engagement of Saudi Arabia and the return of several gulf ambassadors to the country after a rupture in relations.<sup>26</sup>The nature of Saudi re-involvement and its dynamics remains to be seen.<sup>27</sup>

Third, the election of 15 independent candidates, which rose to prominence with the 2019 protests, suggests a considerable achievement for the movement opposing traditional party politics.<sup>28</sup> These candidates are expected to bring new dynamics to the parliament. Despite it being still a far cry from bringing about a complete change in the way the country is governed, their election represents a glimmer of hope for the Lebanese who want their rights to be protected.

The deadlock in the political system due to sectarianism, corruption, and the financial engineering scheme by the central bank have contributed to the current low levels of institutional quality in Lebanon. As mentioned in the theoretical framework, political and economic institutions distribute power and resources in the country, which then determines the institutions of the future. All these channels reinforce the vicious cycles in Lebanese politics and economy. Thus rampant corruption, political instability, de-functionalization of the government, or shortly complete institutional failure generate a grim picture for the Lebanese people.

Under any circumstances, the Lebanese people are disheartened by the current political and economic system which could further accelerate the brain-drain in a massive blow to long-term economic projections.

The absence of a parliamentary bloc that has absolute majority will create gridlocks and complicate the formation of a new government **Desire to Immigrate** 



Source: Arab Barometer Wave VI – Part III (March-April 2021), Lebanon

### **Reasons for Wanting to Emigrate**



Source: Arab Barometer Wave VI – Part III (March-April 2021), Lebanon

#### Endnotes

1- Natasha Turak, "Lebanon suffers 24-hour blackout, food poisoning, business closures amid fuel crisis", CNBC, 11 October 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/10/11/lebanon-suffers-24-hour-blackout-food-poisoning-business-closures-amid-fuel-crisis.html (accessed May 10, 2022).

2- Samia Nakhoul and Tom Perry, "Lebanon plan sees 93% currency slide, turns bulk of FX deposits to pounds", Reuters, 31 January 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/rates-bonds/lebanon-plan-sees-93-currency-slide-turns-bulk-fx-deposits-pounds-2022-01-31/ (accessed May 10, 2022).

3- World Bank. 2022. Lebanon Economic Monitor, Fall 2021: The Great Denial. World Bank, Washington, DC. World Bank.

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/36862 License: CC BY 3.0 IGO.

4- Wael Taleb and Kabalan Farah, "Although the ongoing government approved a rescue plan, we do not know whether it will be executed by the new government",L'Orient Today, 20 May 2022, <u>https://today.lorientlejour.</u> <u>com/article/1300249/outgoing-cabinet-approves-telecoms-bill-hike-government-rescue-plan.html</u> (accessed May 24, 2022)

5- Julien Ricour-Brasseur, "Lebanon: From Switzerland of the Middle East to modern-day dystopia", Middle East Eye, 24 December 2021, https://www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/lebanon-switzerland-middle-east-modern-day-dystopia (accessed March 24, 2022).

6- Makdissi, Samir, and Marktanner, Marcus. "Trapped by Consociationalism: The Case of Lebanon" Topics in Middle Eastern and African Economies Vol. 11, September 2009.

7- The Lebanese Transparency Association "Promoting Transparency and Enhancing Integrity in the Arab region" https://transparency-lebanon.org/Uploads/LibraryFile/82/file/82.pdf (accessed March 24, 2022).

8- Middle East Staff, "Lebanon's economic crisis among world's 'most severe' since 1850s", Middle East Eye, 1 June 2021, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/lebanon-economic-crisis-among-worst-world-bank (accessed March, 2022).

9- World Bank, "Lebaon Economic Monitor" https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/ en/394741622469174252/pdf/Lebanon-Economic-Monitor-Lebanon-Sinking-to-the-Top-3.pdf (accessed March 24, 2022).

10- Ainhoa Goyeneche and Dana Khraiche, "Lebanon's inflation rate is worse than Zimbabwe's and Venezuela's", 21 September 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2021/9/21/lebanons-inflation-rate-is-worse-than-zimbabwes-and-venezuelas (accessed March 24, 2022).

11- Robert Springborg, Political Economies of the Middle East and North Africa (Cambridge, UK: Polity Press, 2020).

12- Lydia Assouad, "Lebanon's Political Economy: From Predatory to Self-Devouring, Malcolm H. Kerr Carnegie Middle East Center, January 2021

13- Transparency International, Corruption Perception Index. https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2021/index/ Ibn (accessed March 24, 2022)

14- Acemoglu, D. et. al., Institutions as a Fundamental Cause of Long-Run Growth. NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES 10481. https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w10481/w10481.pdf

15- North, C. Douglass, Institutions. Journal of Economic Perspectives. Volume 5, Number 1. Winter 1991. Pages 97–112. https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/jep.5.1.97

16- Ishac Diwan et. al. eds., Crony Capitalism in the Middle East: Business and Politics from Liberalization to the Arab Spring (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2019).

17- Baumann, Hannes. "The causes, nature, and effect of the current crisis of Lebanese capitalism." Nationalism and Ethnic Politics 25, no. 1 (2019): 61-77.

18- Sami Halabi and Jacob Boswall. "Who Will Foot the Bill?" Working Paper Series, Triangle Think Tank, November 2019. https://www.thinktriangle.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Extend\_Pretend\_Lebanons\_ Financial\_House\_of\_Cards\_2019.pdf (accessed March 24, 2022). 19- Ibid, 6-7.

20- Chloe Cornish, "Lebanon central bank chief in spotlight over \$6bn boost to assets", Financial Times, 21 July 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/d2d63b9b-9669-4eco-93e9-ed97cbeb9261 (accessed May 10, 2022).

21- Youssef Diab and Dana Khraiche, "Lebanon's Central Bank Chief Charged With Money Laundering", Bloomberg, 21 March 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-21/lebanon-judge-charges-central-bank-chief-with-money-laundering (accessed May 10, 2022).

22- Sami Halabi and Jacob Boswall. "Who Will Foot the Bill?" Working Paper Series, Triangle Think Tank, November 2019. https://www.thinktriangle.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Extend\_Pretend\_Lebanons\_ Financial\_House\_of\_Cards\_2019.pdf (accessed March 24, 2022).

23- Chaaban, Jad. "Mapping connections between Lebanon's banking sector and the ruling class." Crony Capitalism in the Middle East: Business and Politics from Liberalization to the Arab Spring (2019): 330. 24- Kareem Cheheyab, "Lebanon reaches agreement with IMF on economic reforms", Al Jazeera, 7 April 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/4/7/lebanon-reaches-agreement-with-imf-on-economic-reforms (accessed May 10, 2022).

25- Mounir Rabih, "With Saudi Arabia's re-engagement with Lebanon, Hezbollah fears losing its majority", L'orient Today, 9 May 2022, https://today.lorientlejour.com/article/1298876/with-saudi-arabias-reengagement-with-leban (accessed May 10, 2022).

26- Kareem Chehayeb, "Saudi Arabia rekindles ties with cash-strapped Lebanon", Al Jazeera, 12 April 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/4/12/saudi-arabia-rekindles-ties-with-cash-strapped-lebanon (accessed May 10, 2022).

27- Kareem Chehayeb, "Lebanon's pro-Hezbollah bloc loses parliamentary majority", Al Jazeera, 17 May 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/5/17/pro-hezbollah-bloc-loses-lebanese-parliamentary-majority (accessed May 24,2022).

28- Ibid.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

Fatih Kırşanlı is a Ph.D. Candidate at Colorado State University focusing on political economy and macroeconomics.

M. Nurullah Gulec is a Ph.D. student in Economics at Duke University. He completed his MPhil in Economics at the University of Oxford. He is interested in industrial organization, development, and political economy.

#### **ABOUT AL SHARQ STRATEGIC RESEARCH**

A think tank that looks to undertake impartial, rigorous research to promote the ideals of democratic participation, an informed citizenry, multi-stakeholder dialogue and social justice.

Address: Istanbul Vizyon Park A1 Plaza Floor:6 No:68 Postal Code: 34197 Bahçelievler/ Istanbul / Turkey Telephone: +902126031815 Fax: +902126031665 Email: info@sharqforum.org

### research.sharqforum.org



